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Notice 2018-18: Future “carried interest” regulations to 
clarify partnership interests held by S corporations 
 
The IRS today released an advance version of Notice 2018-18 that states that the 
Treasury Department and IRS intend to issue regulations providing guidance on the 
application of section 1061 and specifically that the regulations will provide that the 
term “corporation” under section 1061(c)(4)(A) does not include an S corporation. 
 
Notice 2018-18 [PDF 13 KB] thus clarifies that the future regulations will provide that 
the term "applicable partnership interest" for purposes of one of the exceptions under 
section 1061 does not include a partnership interest directly or indirectly held by an S 
corporation. 
 
Read a related IRS release: IR-2018-37 
 
Background 
 
The new tax law (Pub. L. No. 115-97, enacted December 22, 2017) added section 
1061 to the Code, to address the taxation of “applicable partnership interests.”  
 
Under that provision, if one or more “applicable partnership interests” were held by a 
taxpayer at any time during the tax year, some portion of the taxpayer’s long-term 
capital gain with respect to those interests may be treated as short-term capital gain. 
The provision requires that, to obtain long-term capital gain treatment for applicable 
partnership interests, the required asset-holding period must be greater than three 
years. 
 
New Code section 1061 applies only with respect to “applicable partnership interests.” 
To qualify as such, the partnership interest has to be transferred to, or held by, the 
taxpayer in connection with the performance of substantial services by the taxpayer 
(or a related person) in any “applicable trade or business.”  
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Two exceptions may apply to exclude treatment of certain partnership interests as 
applicable partnership interests.  Specifically, under:   
 

• Section 1061(c)(4)(A), an applicable partnership interest does not include a 
partnership interest held by a corporation.  

• Section 1061(c)(4)(B), an applicable partnership interest does not include a 
capital interest that provides the partner with a right to share in partnership 
capital commensurate with: (1) the amount of capital contributed (determined at 
the time of receipt of the partnership interest); or (2) the value of the interest 
included in income under section 83 upon receipt or vesting.  

 
New section 1061 provides authority for the issuance of regulations or other guidance 
as necessary to carry out the purposes of the provision.  
 
Read a more-detailed discussion of section 1061 in a KPMG report: New tax law: 
Issues for partnerships, S corporations, and their owners [PDF 589 KB] 
 
Notice 2018-18 
 
Today’s notice states that the to-be-issued regulations will clarify that the term 
“corporation” in section 1061(c)(4)(A) does not include an S corporation. 
 
The regulations are to be effective for tax years beginning after December 31, 2017 
(that is, the effective date for section 1061). 
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